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Cury Parish Council Meeting held on Wednesday 11 January 2017 at 7.30pm at Cury Methodist Chapel, Cury
Councillors Present

A Boaden
(Chairman)

P Ferris

B Lugg




Miss P Oates

S Sugrue

R Wright



Clerk – Mrs S Folds

Councillor W Sanger and six members of the public were also in attendance at the meeting.

1.
Apologies

Councillor R Curnow had submitted his apologies to the Chairman.
2.
Declarations of Interest 

None.
3.
Chairman’s Comments

None.
4.
Minutes 
Following the circulation of the minutes, it was proposed by Councillor B Lugg, seconded by Councillor P Ferris and RESOLVED that the minutes of the Meeting held on Wednesday 09 November 2016 be approved as a true record and be duly signed by the Chairman.
5.
Matters arising from the above approved minutes

None.
6. 
Reports

(a)
Report from Cury School

The Clerk read the report from the School to the meeting, as attached to these minutes.
(b)
Report from Cornwall Councillor W Sanger
Councillor W Sanger wished everyone a happy and healthy New Year.

He advised the meeting that representatives from the Cornwall and Isles of Scilly business, tourism and education sectors were looking at ways to prosper after Brexit.
Cornwall Council were looking to approve their budget for 2017/18 next month.  Council tax was set to rise by 1.99% plus an additional 3% to solely be used for adult social care.  Cornwall Council raised £221.5m via Council Tax in 2014/15 and £241.5m in 2015/16.  The Revenue Support Grant received from Central Government decreased from £221m in 2014/15 to £193m in 2015/16.  It was expected to fall again in 2017/18 as well.  Ultimately, it was thought that Central Government funding would cease and that Councils would need to raise the necessary funds via Council Tax and business rates retention.

A poor consultation had been undertaken by Cornwall Council which involved an increase in car parking charges and a reduction in ‘free’ time periods.  Users of the Helston car parks, for example, would no longer be able to park for free after 4pm – it was proposed to change to 11pm.  This consultation would be debated at Full Council in February, following much concern raised by consultees.

A consultation was taking place on the proposed Community Infrastructure Levy.  This levy would be placed on all new housing developments and would be enforced by a Section 106 agreement.  It would be in funding for roads, health providers and public open spaces, as well as other infrastructure.  The Clerk had circulated the document and welcomed any comments from Councillors.  The contributions would only partially assist the total cost of an increase in demand on the existing infrastructure.

(c)
Helston and South Kerrier Community Network Panel

Councillor S Sugrue had circulated a report to Councillors following the meeting held on 7 December 2016
7. 
Planning Matters

(a)
Planning Applications
(i) 
PA16/11058 – Mr & Mrs A Morrison – The Old Smithy, Chypons Road - Conversion of Smithy annex including single storey rear extension to connect with main dwelling
The Clerk advised the meeting that this application proposed to build directly on top of a designated Right of Way.  The existing used path had been unofficially diverted several years ago, but the applicant was required to officially divert the path before the building could commence.
It was proposed by Councillor S Sugrue, seconded by Councillors P Ferris and RESOLVED to support the application, on the condition that no building works took place until the footpath had been legally diverted.

(ii)
PA16/10633 - Mr And Mrs C Jenkins - Penvearne Cottage, Cury Cross Lanes - Partial demolition of existing cottage, replacement extension including rooflight and internal alterations (previously consulted)
The Parish Council completed an electronic consultation on this application, and were in support of the proposals.  However, since that time, the application had been withdrawn.

(iii)
PA16/10634 - Mr And Mrs C Jenkins - Penvearne Cottage, Cury Cross Lanes - Listed Building Consent for partial demolition of existing cottage, replacement extension including rooflight and internal alterations (previously consulted)
The Parish Council completed an electronic consultation on this application, and were in support of the proposals.  However, since that time, the application had been withdrawn.

(b)
Planning Decisions

The Chairman read out the following decision notices received from Cornwall Council:-

(i) 
PA16/08196 - Mr Matthew Johns – Doldavas, Cury Cross Lanes - Demolition of part of the existing single storey, flat roof garage and extension of garage to create a large garage, new utility room and ensuite bathroom – Approved
(ii) 
PA16/04866 – Mr & Mrs Wilson - Franchis Holiday Park Bochym Hill - Provision of 14 Static Holiday Caravans in lieu of 15 Holiday Bungalows already approved under Planning Application No. W2/73/43101/0 - Approved with conditions

(c) 
Planning Correspondence
A Planning Enforcement complaint had been submitted to Cornwall Council back in March 2016 due to the siting of a mobile home on Land adjacent to Corantyn Cottage.  The Planning Enforcement Officer had advised of the process relating to Planning Enforcement.  Councillors were shocked by the lack of action taken by Cornwall Council.  The Clerk would forward the email to Councillor Sanger and he would chase it up with the Officer involved.
Once again, the council was disappointed to see that no action had been taken on the planning enforcement complaint for the creation of a vehicular access from land to the North of Tresvilla, Nantithet.  The Clerk would also send th4ese details to Councillor W Sanger for him to chase the Planning Enforcement Officer.
8. 
Parish Matters

(a) 
Playing Field
Mr R Smout attended the meeting and thanked the Parish Council for their efforts in tidying up the Playing Field and surrounding area.  He advised the meeting of various bits of rubbish lying in the playing field that needed removing.  It was agreed that a site meeting would be set up and hopefully most of the rubbish could be removed then.
A grant of £250.00 from Councillor W Sanger towards the cost of the new fence at the Playing Field had been received.  It was agreed that the fence was a vast improvement.
(b)
Highways
Mud was being left on the highway by farm contractors pulling out of the fields on the various roads in and around Cury.  On the rare occasion that the mud was scrapped off the road, it was being deposited in the ditches and kerbs.  When a large vehicle went into the ditch, the mud was being thrown back onto the highway.  Weeds were now growing in the mud adjacent to the kerbs and drains were being blocked and creating flooding during periods of heavy rainfall.  Councillors had previously met with the Contractors, and it was suggested that another meeting be called to discuss the problem.  A road sweeper (not scraper) was required to be used.

There were reports of a tractor and bus meeting on a narrow section of the road at Nantithet and both refusing to reverse.  A delay to motorists of approximately 20 minutes occurred before one of the vehicles managed to reverse far enough for the other to pass.  Unfortunately it was part of country life and if a fuss was made to the bus company, they may stop operating in the area altogether.  A member of the public asked if it was necessary to have double deckers operating in Cury.  The Clerk explained that the rolling stock was used to transport school and college children and therefore larger buses were needed on the route – the bus company could not afford to have smaller buses parked up for use only during the quieter periods of the day.
A car had been parked on the verge between the Chapel and the Village Hall for several months.  Cornwall Council and the Police had been contacted by the residents of a neighbouring property and the owner of the vehicle had been found to reside in Dorset.  However, the Police had been unable to contact the owner.  The vehicle was taxed and MOT’d until 1 February 2017.  Once the tax expired, the Clerk was asked to contact the DVLA to request that the vehicle be removed from the highway.

(c)
Public Rights of Way 
None.
(d) 
Public Open Spaces
Allotment tenants attended the meeting and raised concern regarding the height and overgrowth of the boundary hedges of the allotments.  The tenants were willing to maintain the hedges if the Parish Council was able to have them cut back to a more manageable height initially.  The Clerk had asked Nick Syrett to undertake the work, and it was hoped that the work would be started in the near future.  It was also noted that there were two tyres and a wheel at the entrance to the allotments which had been dumped.  These would be removed when we cleared the playing field.  Mr Martin asked if it was possible to have water installed into the allotments.  The Clerk advised that this would be too costly, but that allotment tenants were welcome to use water from the cemetery.
(e)
Emergency Plan

Councillor R Wright requested an updated Electoral Register.
(f)
Projects for funding in the Village
Works within the Playing Field were ongoing.  
A member of the public suggested relaying the chippings in the car park adjacent to Trelawney Terrace (which was owned by the Parish Council).  It was proposed by Councillor B Lugg, seconded by Councillor R Wright and RESOLVED to instruct the Clerk to obtain some quotes.

Mr R Smout suggested that the Church Road opposite his property required painting.  He offered to do it, and the Parish Council was grateful to him.
(g)
Nantithet Speed Limit
The Clerk had sent a chasing email to Derek Thomas MP regarding a question to be put to Parliament regarding the Department of Transport’s guidelines surrounding speed limits.
No further information had been received from Helston Town Council following a meeting held with potential neighbouring parishes on an amalgamated Traffic Regulation Order.  The Clerk would contact the Clerk for an update.

Councillor W Sanger had made enquiries regarding the blanket 40mph speed limit on the North Helford roads.  This was established many years and it was thought highly unlikely that such a blanket speed limit would be enforced elsewhere due to the number of signs that would be required – one every 400m.
Two members of the public left the meeting.

9.
Financial Matters 
(a) 

To set the Precept Demand for 2017/18

The Clerk had previously circulated the budget figures relating to setting the Precept Demand for 2017/18.  The Parish Council was in a sound financial position, even though a deficit of £1,354 was shown due to money being spent on improving the village.

It was the proposed by the Chairman, seconded by Councillor Mr R Wright and RESOLVED to keep the Precept Demand the same as the previous few years at £7,950.  This represented a 0% increase at a cost of £48.48 to a Band D property.  
(b)
To receive and approve the financial report for the previous two months

It was proposed by Councillor R Wright, seconded by Councillor Miss P Oates and RESOLVED to accept the Financial Report and sign the associated cheques.  The Chairman signed the Report.

(c)
To receive any LGA 1972 Section 137 Requests for grant funding 

A thank you letter had been received from Cury School following a donation made towards the repainting of markings on the newly laid tarmac playground.  
A letter had been received from Cornwall Air Ambulance.  It was proposed by the Chairman, seconded by Councillor B Lugg and RESOLVED to grant £150.00 to the organisation.

(d)
Other matters

None.
10.
Correspondence

An email had been receive from the Friends of Poldhu Cove group who wished to have the Dogs on Beaches legislation extended from Easter Day -1 October from 7am to 7pm to 1 May – 30 September from 10am – 6pm.  It was agreed that the legislation should remain as it was.  

A consultation document had been received from the Cornwall and the Isles of Scilly Health and Social and Plan to develop a new five year plan to improve health, wellbeing and the quality of local health care services across Cornwall and the Isles of Scilly.  Councillors were invited to read the document. 
Councillor Miss P Oates had expressed an interest in attending the Cornwall AONB Natural Capital project report launch report on 26 January 2017.  The Clerk had advised the organisor
The Post Office had consulted the public on their proposal to reduce the service offered in Cury by one hour.  It was felt that this reduction would not affect many users of the service, and that Cury was grateful to still have a Post Office service.
11.
Matters for the next Parish Council Meeting 

None.
The Chairman closed the meeting at 8.59pm.

Signed: ……………………………………..

Dated: ……………………..



Chairman
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